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COURTESIES

1. The Chair welcomed members of the Board and noted that there were some changes to the membership since some members had completed the three-year term from 2002/3 – 2005/6.  Dr Mark Figueroa (Representative of Academic Board, Mona) and Dr Hamid Ghany (Principal’s Nominee, St. Augustine) were appointed for a further three years.  Appointed to the Board for the first time were:  Dr Isaac Bekele (Academic Board 
representative, St Augustine), Professor Robin Mahon (Principal’s nominee, Cave Hill), 
and Professor Anthony Harriott, (Principal’s nominee, Mona).  Three new appointments were made for representatives of governments of the NCCs, they were:  The Hon. Mario Michel (Minister of Education, St. Lucia), The Hon Sam Condor, Minister of Education, St. Kitts and Nevis (represented at this meeting by Permanent Secretary Mr Osmond Petty) and Mrs Angela Martins, Chief Officer, Cayman Islands.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

2.
The agenda was approved on a proposition by Dr Peters seconded by Prof Bekele. The meeting agreed that matters for the TLIU would be taken first under Matters from the Units.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY May 15, 2006

3.
The Board accepted the Minutes of the meeting of May 15, 2006, (moved Ghany, seconded Best).

CHAIR’S REPORT

4.
The Chair reported that for the first time the University had appointed a Resident Tutor in Anguilla. Ms Carla Harris-Pascal had been appointed to the position and she would be assuming duties on August 14, 2006.  This appointment would allow Anguilla to play an active role in the Board and the School of Continuing Studies as well as complete the University’s representation in all contributing countries.

REPORT FROM THE OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCCs/DE

Report for 2005-2006

5. The Board received Paper 1a. The Chair reported that they had completed 11 of the 12 country consultations.  The last would be held in the Cayman Islands on October 4, 2006.  He informed members that CKLN had a major setback because of the collapse of E-Link Americas and was now restructuring with input from the European Union and hopefully it would be more active in the near future.

6. Members were informed that the Distance Education Centre was pre-occupied with planning the hosting of the Pan Commonwealth Forum (PCF4) on Open and Distance Learning scheduled to take place in Ocho Rios from October 30 - November 3, 2006.
7. The Chair brought members’ attention to the Addendum to Paper 1a which was a working summary of issues raised in the Country Consultations. The list, he explained, showed common issues, grouping but not prioritising them.  The meeting noted that there were major concerns for programming in Education in general, about the quotas for entry to Law and its restricted intake as well as for articulation and matriculation matters.  Additionally, access to UWI programmes for multi-island states was also a common concern (e.g. BVI, Antigua & Barbuda, Bahamas, etc.)
8. The Chair also drew members’ attention to the headings “UWI Shortcomings” (points 76-82 of the paper) and “Finance” (points 101 – 105) noting that these areas needed to be addressed.

9. The consultation reports also showed concern for UWI’s offering of associate degrees (SCS) which some community colleges saw as unfair competition. The entry of the CXC into the associate degree arena complicated the issue and led to questions on how UWI would treat with CXC’s associate degrees. The Chair indicated that the University would wish to discuss the matter with ACTI and CXC to arrive at a mutually acceptable and rational position.
10. Minister Michel expressed concern that the several associate degrees could be competing with each other to their mutual disadvantage and could be counter to the best interest of the region. Some streamlining of programmes through collaboration might be more productive. 
11. Mr Petty drew attention to the fact that CXC’s associate degrees were in academic areas (e.g. Natural Sciences, Business Studies and Information Technology), rather than in the established professional and vocational areas of associate degrees offered by community colleges. They simply allowed students following a cluster of courses in a particular area to be awarded an associate degree. CXC, he said, saw its offer as adding value to the CAPE programme.  

12. Dr Peters said we were seeing an evolution of the tertiary sector.  He reminded the members that there were two types of associate degrees, terminal and articulating, and presented the issue as a need to determine the extent to which various partners could be part of an overall delivery system.
13. The Chair mentioned that UWI’s desire was to expand the programmes in distance mode and to collaborate with the colleges.
14. Mrs Barrett-Sobers informed the meeting that a paper from CXC was presented to the Board for Undergraduate Studies seeking advanced standing for students completing the cluster of CAPE courses; however, the request was limited to what the university already accepted for matriculation.  The Chair felt that some of the difficulty lay in confusion of terminology as much as of content. He reminded the meeting that the TLIU had put significant work into standardising associate degrees in the region but the community colleges had drifted from the consensual position.  Mr Petty queried whether the University had responded to CXC’s proposal.
15. Minister Michel expressed his appreciation of the work the TLIU was doing, a significant part of which was new to him.
16. Mrs Martins supported the idea of standardization of the associate degrees because, from the student’s perspective, it could help technical studies to find an appropriate place in the tertiary system.

17. The Chair indicated the advantage of CXC being in the field viz. that as an examining rather than a teaching body they could be a criterial reference and could establish the standard, while the community colleges could teach to that standard. However, there could be resistance given how far the colleges had gone in their independent referencing of the quality of associate degrees.

18. Dr Figueroa expressed the view that the competition among the various providers of associate degree programmes could be salutary and could strengthen the regional providers better equipping them to cope with external competition.  .
19. Mrs Martins urged that the UWI remain engaged in the discussions since continuous dialogue with ministries of education was important to ensure reasonable outcomes.
Update on Consultations in St. Kitts and Belize (Paper 1b)
20. The Chair reported that the consultation in St Kitts and Nevis had provided precise documentation on the country’s developmental needs and had identified specific ways in which the UWI could contribute directly to the development of the Federation.  However, the contribution that UWI could make to Belize was somewhat different because of the presence of the University of Belize. 
21. Mrs Martins and Dr Ghany congratulated the Board on the process and outputs of the country consultations. Dr. Figueroa urged that the follow up on the country consultations should not be restricted to the continuation committees but must extend to changes in the mechanisms within the university itself that would improve its ability to respond to the needs of contributing countries. 
22. The Chair indicated that the information gathered from the country consultations would be fed directly to the strategic planning process and accepted Dr Figueroa’s point on the need to change the UWI internally to improve its responsiveness.
Report on Strategic Planning
23. The Board received Paper 1c and paid particular attention to Appendix ll which documented opinions from a workshop held in June with the staff that would form the nucleus of the virtual campus (UWIDEC, TLIU, SCS).  The Chair reported that the meeting of the planning task force reviewed input from the TLIU retreat as well as from the TLIU needs assessment surveys. Gaps, he said would be filled by soliciting fresh data. 
24. Dr Ghany drew attention to a UWI forum and focus group co-chaired by himself and Dr Vivienne Roberts on the final day of the conference of the recently concluded ACHEA conference in St Kitts. He was concerned at the absence of reference to it in the report. The Chair explained he was aware of the meeting but had not received any documentation of it.
25. The Chair reported that the next meeting was scheduled for October 14 at St Augustine and would bring together all of the task forces in a sense-making exercise.
Issues for the Schools of Education

26. The Chair introduced Paper 1d reporting that in every country visited there was a demand for improved and expanded offerings in education.  The Vice-Chancellor had therefore convened a meeting with the Schools of Education to discuss responses to the issues identified in the UWI 12 countries set out at sections 3-7. Sections 8-13 summarised the proceedings of that meeting and the remainder of the paper set out the views of the Office of the Board on action that should follow.
27. The Board noted the proposals made by the Office but expressed reservations about whether it should be conveyed to the Schools of Education in the form in which it was presented since it would be easy to misinterpret its content in the absence of representatives of the Schools in the current meeting.

28. The meeting further noted the following points.

a. That some consideration be given to modern teaching styles and application of ICT to enhanced delivery of content; 
b. The potential role of the Instructional Development Units; 
c. The need for some input for UWI in the area of technical and vocational training particularly in the preparation of the technical teachers; 
d. The importance of the Schools accepting their responsibility; 

e. The importance of understanding why the Schools had not been more successful in meeting the demands that had been identified as their responsibility;
f. The critical importance of building well articulated training opportunities for teachers which could offer them clear stepping stones from associate degree training to bachelor’s programmes in the areas of their teaching interests.

REPORT FROM ACTI

29. The Board received Papers 2a, 2b and 2c being a report for ACTI with related papers including its strategic plan. Dr Best reported on ACTI’s work towards strengthening its membership, marketing itself and funding its various activities. He also drew attention to the research projects on which the organization had embarked:

a. The link between tourism and the spread of HIV/AIDS;
b. Gender – Male vs. female performance in academic areas; 
c. Harmonization and articulation of associate degree programmes to be offered by regional and national or community colleges.
30. Dr Best indicated that ACTI was concerned with the number of institutions which had changed leadership, the absence of overt succession planning and its effect on the continuity of ACTI initiatives. He saw accreditation as a continuing issue along with the associate degree programmes.
31. The Board noted the concern of various members about unregulated entry of foreign institutions into the tertiary level field and their impact of the nature of education in the region. In this regard, the meeting recognised the importance of strengthening the links between UWI and ACTI especially since it would be its members who would have to carry the responsibility for national development and education in areas of limited interest to the foreign providers.
MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

Annual Report for the 2005/2006 Academic Year
32. Dr. Peters presented Paper 5a, the Annual Report of the TLIU for the academic year 2005-2006. He underscored the geographical scope of the work accomplished by the Unit as covering all contributing countries except the Cayman Islands, which would be addressed in the new academic year. The Board noted that six articulation arrangements were completed and four franchise arrangements signed during the period under review. 

33. Dr Figueroa expressed concern at the proliferation of programmes in hospitality and tourism within the UWI and the number of articulation arrangements with different campuses in that subject area. He was anxious that the meaning of 2+2 arrangements could be affected by differences among the tourism and hospitality programmes at different campuses. He felt that the Faculties of Social Sciences and the TLIU needed to review that sector in relation to the University’s strategic plans. He also enquired about financial provision for the work of the TLIU and the charges made for the pre-articulation studies conducted by the Unit. 
34. Both the Chair and Dr Peters expressed the need for the matter of costs to be addressed afresh and the meeting accepted Dr. Figueroa’s point that the UWI should be always aware of the costs for articulation and franchising exercises even if lower charges were required from the partner TLIs. 
35. Dr Bekele extended his concern to the number of associate degree programmes springing up in Trinidad & Tobago and the differences in meaning of GPAs from such disparate programmes. Dr Peters explained that since each institution was assessed individually, one could reasonably determine an acceptable GPA for each institution to meet the UWI requirements.

36. The Chair drew attention to dissatisfaction expressed by the Cipriani College of Labour and Cooperative Studies (CCLCS) over the University accepting students who ought to have been accepted at their college under the recently signed franchise agreement.
37. Dr Ghany indicated that it was not the faculty’s intention to take students away from the franchisee and that he would provide the Chair with a written commentary on this matter. He explained briefly that applications received by the Faculty of Social Sciences at St Augustine duplicated applications to CCLCS and that when the qualified applicants were given a choice of admission to UWI as against CCLCS, they opted for the former.
38. Dr Figueroa used the discussion to introduce the issue of whether anticipated class size and minimum class size should not be addressed in the MOUs with franchise holders.

39. The Board noted the Report.

40. Dr Peters presented Paper 5b being the Work Plan for the 2006-2007 academic year. He drew attention to articulation processes in train and to the projected franchise negotiations. Of particular concern was the desire of MIND to offer Level lll programmes which exposed policy conflicts within the UWI and resistance in some departments to the outcomes of the franchising processes. 

41. He pointed to difficult cases with the Faculty of Social Sciences, MIND, the Department of Language, and Linguistics with the FD10A issues and the Cipriani issues with the Faculty of Social Science at St Augustine to stress the need for the Board to address the relevant policy issues.
42. Dr Figueroa added the case of B&B as another problematic case and reiterated the reservations expressed about the capacity of the institution to deal with the programme. In the case of MIND, the Faculty was concerned at the limited scope of the institution in relation to the offer of electives.
43. Dr Peters presented Paper 5c, Support to the Non-University Tertiary Education Sector in Trinidad & Tobago: Baseline and Labour Market Studies and Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition System. The Board noted the submission and endorsed its content.
44. Dr Peters presented Paper 5d, General Recognition of Qualifications earned at selected TLIs (Updated June 2006). Dr Peters requested the Board to forward it to the BUS for approval as the guide for acceptance for normal matriculation purposes of associate degrees with GPA 2.5 or Average B as contained in the General Recognition of Qualifications earned at selected TLIs.
45. After some discussion, the Board agreed that paper 5d should be reformatted and submitted to BUS asking them to agree to normal matriculation for associate degrees coming from the listed institutions. 

46. Among the revisions suggested were the following:
a. A clear indication when the recommended normal matriculation applied to a specific faculty.
b. Absolute clarity on what credit or status an applicant would receive so that there would be a minimum of interpretation on the part of persons dealing with admissions. This applied especially to the case of advanced placement.
c. Clarity on whether the approvals being solicited covered all qualifications from the specified institutions or only specified qualifications.
d. Grouping in an appendix of any references or information on previous experiences with the institutions in question.
47. It was understood that there was no need for further review of the institutions in respect of which the proposals were being made. Acceptance was being based on past appraisal and past experiences with those institutions.

48. Dr Bekele supported the position and urged that the university monitor the performance of students accepted with associate degrees from the listed TLIs as part of routine quality assurance considerations.
49. Dr Ghany suggested that the revised document be submitted to the Committee of Deans for consideration as a prelude to its submission to the BUS because he felt that its acceptance at the Committee of Deans could see it more readily approved at the BUS. He was confident that the reconfigured document would be useful and would assist entrance committees greatly in their work.
Distance Education Centre

50. Prof. Marshall presented P3a by highlighting some points from the report. He noted that the Blended Learning project introduced e-learning as part of the blend; that numerous applications had been received for e-tutors and an enormous amount of training was required on an ongoing basis to cope with attrition.
51. Professor Marshall noted that the Local e-governance in the Caribbean which was a revenue-earning course had been mounted for the second time. Additionally, UWIDEC had submitted a project concept document to the OAS for funding. The Management Board of the OAS would be meeting in October 2006 to determine the commencement of a Project Proposal with UWIDEC.
52. UWIDEC had entered into an Expression of Interest (EOI) as a member of a Consortium led by European Dynamics for a European Commission regional contract.  UWIDEC was also finalizing a Memorandum of Understanding with the OAS, through the Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission (CICAD) to conduct an On-line Capacity-Building program for Drug Reduction in the Caribbean.
53. On August 8, 2006 ten persons from among the technical staff were enrolled in the Open Source Programming Certificate online training course funded by CUPIDE.  Additionally, the UWIDEC Cisco Networking Academy began instructor training in June 2006. Twenty-one persons from seventeen Centres enrolled to become Cisco Certified Academy Instructors in the Cisco Certified Network Associate curriculum (CCAI-CCNA).
54. Another project sought to convert the entire BScN offered through the School of Nursing to online delivery. The project was being done as a joint collaboration with UWI and the Chang School at Ryerson University in Canada. Work was scheduled to begin in the current semester on this project.
55. The first of two special offerings of the B.Ed. (Educational Administration) Level 1 programme were mounted during this period. This programme was mounted in conjunction with the School of Education, St Augustine in an attempt to provide an opportunity for the large number of teacher–college graduates to obtain the requisite qualifications to enter the distance B.Ed., which started at Level 2. The programme, which targeted students attached to the San Fernando and Mayaro sites, was delivered primarily through audio-conference lectures and face-to-face tutorials. There were approximately 75 students in this cohort, most of whom have now moved into the distance Level 2 programme. The second offering of the programme was currently being held for some 40 students at the Sangre Grande site.
56. UWIDEC was hosting the Pan-Commonwealth Forum on Open Learning (PCF4). A total of 414 abstracts and papers were submitted. Of these, 206 had been scheduled for presentation. An additional 80 papers had been accepted subject to the author registering and paying, but it was anticipated that approximately 50% of these would not be presented due to authors not being able to fund their travel and accommodation. The probability was that 250 papers would be presented at PCF4.
57. The International Journal of Education and Development using ICT (IJEDICT) provided free and open access to all of its content and was a joint publication of UWIDEC and Cape Peninsula University of Technology, South Africa, published at: http://ijedict.dec.uwi.edu/index.php. 
58. Professor Marshall lamented the inordinate length of time it took for Course Materials shipped from the St Augustine Campus by courier to be delivered to our Centres. Insistence on letters to cover duty-free import and other processing fees made arrangements with the current courier problematic and it might be necessary to make alternative arrangements. Distributed printing with funds from the CUPIDE Project could eliminate the problem within the near future.
School of Continuing Studies
59. The Board received and noted the report, Paper 4a.  The Chair reported that the Bahamas Country Conference was held from June 8-9, 2006 and most of papers from the conference were available at the Board’s website.

60. He highlighted the recent appointment of Mrs Carla-Harris-Pascal as Resident Tutor in Anguilla and Dr Marcia Potter’s appointment to the post of Resident Tutor in the BVI with effect from May 1, 2006.  Mr Ian Austin had been appointed as Resident Tutor, Barbados, effective May 1, 2006 replacing the late Dr Bradley Niles.
61. Two promotions were made within the School, Mrs Cheryl Sloley had been promoted to Senior Administrative Officer, and Mr Lincoln Williams had been promoted to Senior Lecturer with effect from August 1, 2006.
62. In response to a query from Dr Figueroa on the follow up to the country consultations, the Chair indicated that working groups had been named in each country with the Resident Tutors as the Chair. It was initially activated with a teleconference from Jamaica and Barbados.  In the case of St Lucia and Grenada there were meetings with the task force. In the case of Bahamas there were meetings with the Permanent Secretary.
MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS

Board for Undergraduate Studies

63. The Board received Paper 6a and noted its content. 
64. The Board received Paper 7a and noted its content.
MATTERS ARISING NOT OTHERWISE TAKEN ON THE AGENDA

65. Ms Martins enquired about the redefinition of the roles of the UWI’s resident representatives (Resident Tutors) in the changing agenda of the restructured 4th sector.  The Chair explained that Resident Tutors would have to have new terms of reference in the new environment and pointed to documentation presented to the F&GPC two months before which outlined a structure for the new sector but without strong statement of the departments and personnel that would emerge.

66. Dr Figueroa asked whether there was an agreement to provide the information on costing for the franchises and if so he would like to know when it could be received.  Dr Peters said the figures could be available in two weeks, i.e. by October 12, 2006.

67. Ms Longsworth reported that there was a recent exhibition of the materials in the distance programme.  The response from the TLIs in Belize was overwhelming.  Materials for Sociology, Caribbean Studies were limited in Belize and CAPE was not producing anything and she queried whether we could supply the TLIs with materials.  Professor Marshall said he had no problem with this suggestion and that we should really be sharing information, CD ROMS, content etc. as long as the sharing was reciprocated.

68. Mr Petty said with regards to the decision to meet with CXC to discuss their associate degree he could not understand UWI’s rejection and suggested we met with an open mind. 
DATE AND VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING

69. The Board agreed that it would meet next on May 7, 2007 in the British Virgin Islands.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

70. Dr Ghany enquired whether there could be discussion of proposals for work in the UWI-12 before the new strategic plan was submitted to the University Council. The Chair assured him that this would be possible.
Office of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education

April 12, 2007
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